RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
September Minutes 2019

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 16th September 2019.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet,  Mr Denton, , Mrs Stewart and Mrs Brown.
Also present: Cllr Chard KCC and Mrs Penollar (Clerk)
Apologies for absence: Mrs Hooper, Mr Carmichael, Cllr Bayley SDC

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Mr Colnet declared an interest in section 5a.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 15th July 2019 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed.

	4. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· TPOs on trees in the Conservation Area will no longer be pursued.
· Cllr Kennett and the clerk will follow up parking issues on Church Field.
· Social media policy
· Dynamic Councillor Course on 24 September
· Kent Design presentation: Achieving better design on 30th September
b. Highways
· Zebra Crossing at Amherst School
· An update on the proposal by Amherst School following a petition for a zebra crossing on Witches Lane was discussed. Cllr Chard clarified that the parents at the school are pushing for a crossing rather than the school. As a zebra crossing at the location requested by the parents may not necessarily be safest or right place, Cllr Chard will ask Kent Highways for the best solution which may not even be a zebra crossing. Cllr Chard confirmed funding is an issue if a zebra crossing is required. Cllr Bayley should be asked to see if CIL funding can be used for such a crossing. It was agreed that, like Chevening Parish Council, Riverhead Parish Council does support the fact that an assessment by Kent Highways is needed, but any project work required will need to be carried out by the school or the parents. Clerk to reply to petition email.
Notified item:
· The annual review of parish owned street lights was discussed as 3 lamp posts were reported as needing replacing, one of which is urgent. The quote provided by the contractor had been previously distributed and it was noted that with a contract in place, only this contractor could currently carry out the repairs at the present moment. Given many of the lanterns converted to LED are still under guarantee, it was agreed not to delay repair to the 2 less urgent lamp posts until the contract for repair could be put out to tender. It was agreed that reserves would be used to fund the repairs as the cost exceeds provisions in the budget.
It was moved to instruct Streetlights to replace 3 street lights at the cost of £2,400.00 +VAT and £2,718.00+VAT to be paid to UK PowerNetwork to be paid from reserves.
i) SpeedWatch
· It was agreed that it must be a priority to be using the Speedwatch equipment financed by public money and regular sessions will be run on the 1st Friday and 3rd Sunday of every month. Cllrs Collins, Denton and Kennett were available for Friday 4th October and Cllrs Colnet, Kennett and Brown for 20th October. Cllr Stewart will ensure training is in place for those new to Speedwatch and other new volunteers.
ii) New Planters - With budgeted funds still available for ‘Planting & bulbs’ around the village, it was agreed to seek permission from Kent Highways to place a planter under the road sign on Amherst Hill at the possible one off cost of £245.00. The contractor will then be instructed to supply compost and plant at a one off cost of £65, followed then by an annual £125 maintenance fee.
iii) New Street name plates - The cost of new street name plates has been much higher than expected and the budget of £1,710. Cllr Kennett summarised the work and costs. It was agreed to transfer £1,200 budget for 2 more village gateway signs to be used to update as many street name plates as possible this year and defer the gateways until next year. Cllr Kennett will finalise the quotes and the new street name plates will be a notified item at the next meeting.
iv) Other matters to report
Street lights
· At £45+VAT per post, it was agreed to instruct Streetlights to carry out the pruning required for 2 lamp posts.
· The unmetered electricity supply contract for street lights expires at the end of October and Cllr Kennett and the Clerk will seek renewal quotes.
· Kent Highways have reported it is now reverting to putting a new lamp post in the central reservation. It is also likely the beacon post will be replaced at the same time. The work is planned for this financial year, but no dates available yet due to the fact that it will have to take place overnight and involve lane closures on the dual carriageway.
· Footpaths and pavements
· Kent Highways have been speedy in clearing plants overgrowing footpaths and pavements. Councillors were asked to encourage residents to report such things themselves to Kent Highways, rather than asking the Clerk to do it.
· Cllr Kennett will report the weeds covering the chevrons on both roundabouts on Aisher Way.
· Street furniture 
· A lorry carrying a prefab building caused damage as it tried to enter the dual carriageway from Worships Hill and compensation for the damaged planter is being sought. The damage caused to railings was reported to Kent Highways.
· Cllr Kennett is still trying to get a second quote to prune the Parish Council trees at The Heights.
· Cllr Brown will discuss some proposed solutions to resolve the current issues with the fountain at the next Highways sub-committee meeting.  It was agreed that it would be appreciated if any work could be completed in time for the VE Day events
· The decorator has done a good job of oiling the benches at Whitehart Parade and the noticeboard outside the Village Hall. He has also rebuilt a rotten back panel to the Amherst Road bus stop and replaced the rotting seat.
· Volunteers who turned up to the Village working party on Saturday were thanked. With only one member of the public turning up, it was agreed to advertise more widely next year. The next working party is planned for the 2nd Saturday 14th March.
· Cllrs Himsworth and Kennett volunteered to clean and replace damaged sections of the Christmas lights.
· Cllr Kennett will give some crocus bulbs to a resident to plant at Churchfield and Cllr Denton and Clerk offered to plant the remaining bulbs.
· Traffic and local parking
· Cllr Collins reported that despite a high level of support for the changes proposed - mainly change in direction - for Chipstead Lane, there were too many residents claiming that they would need white lines outside their driveways to allow them access. This came from several supporters, not just those against it. Therefore Kent Highways has confirmed it is not willing to pursue the current proposal put forward by Chipstead Lane residents. Kent Highways has also written to say that given the time this has taken with the Chipstead Lane residents, Riverhead Parish Council will now be charged for all future time spent considering other alternatives. The Clerk has written back to clarify that this was a resident driven project and it was made clear to the residents that the Parish Council would not fund the proposals so  Kent Highways will need to bill the residents group direct not via the Parish Council.
· It was agreed that if the Parish Council were to start funding highways safety issues for one road, it is likely to be asked to fund them for other roads and that Kent Highways should remain responsible for highways safety issues.
· Cllr Stewart confirmed a group of Chipstead Lane residents are still considering Kent Highways comments, however she did not think a suggestion to use a Parish Council owned street light to display a warning sign would work. 
· Local business and services
· Cllr Brown will follow up Tesco again in respect of setting up a post office within Riverhead. 
· The Scout Carnival was well attended and there were lots of visitors to the Parish Council stall. £75.65 was raised for the Scout Group through the Key in the Door game. Next year’s carnival will be on Sunday 20th September. It was agreed that the Riverhead Parish Council banner needs replacing and should be included for in the next budget. It was reported that it had been a very successful fundraising event for the Scout Group.
· Theft of bike reported from outside Tesco and damage to a window to a property on London Road
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· There is now a log book for anyone who comes in to check or do work in the hall to sign in. 
· Both the full redecoration of the hall and full sanding & re-varnish of the floor have been carried out this year and it is looking great, but unfortunately the floor does already have a large scratch. The scaffold and other equipment was not stored so efficiently overnight this year, which impacted especially on the yoga group who also suffered from the increase in dust this year. It was agreed to refund 2 sessions by reducing the hall hire cost for September and that next year the hall is not used during the redecoration.
· Consideration will also being given to carrying out the redecoration during the Easter or Christmas holiday period when the weather is cooler.
· Cllr Colnet will take some more photographs of the damaged velux window to be sent to contractors to seek quotes to repair or replace the window. This cost together with a replacement blind will be very expensive and it was noted there is a healthy reserve for the Village Hall maintenance which should be used and then rebuilt up in future years.
· Cllr Colnet was thanked for repairing the internal office door handle.
· Cllr Kennett and the Clerk cleaned all the folding chairs during the summer and there are now only 60 left. A few more chairs are being repaired, but it was agreed to seek quotes for 20 more chairs as soon as possible. 
· It was agreed to join Action for Communities in Rural England (ACRE) at the cost of £75 for at least a year to see what it offers as this group provide lots of support for community halls. 
· The fire appliances were tested on Thursday and 2 replaced as budgeted. There are no replacements due next year.
· An emergency plumber was called in to replace the pump in the disabled cloakroom and it was agreed that the Clerk should settle his bill if it is received before the next meeting.
· It was agreed to instruct the gardener to supply topsoil and grass seed and to carry out the re-seeding of the Village Hall lawn at the cost of £150.00 
· The office chair has been replaced due to a damaged arm rest. 
d. Parkland
· Re- seeding the silt dredged up from the stream will start shortly now it has dried out.
· The bramble clearance and orchard project included in the grant will start in October. An additional £500 of work from the Parkland budget has been agreed by the Parkland sub-committee whilst the appropriate equipment is in the Parkland.
· A new contractor was found to mow the Parkland and despite some teething trouble, it is hoped the company will do it again next year.
· The carpenter/decorator has completely repaired and redecorated the green bench at the top of the hill and oiled a few benches which soaked up several cans.
· The padlock at the St Mary’s Drive entrance has now been replaced and Cllr Himsworth will supply the code to those who need access.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that there were 5 volunteers helping at the monthly working party and ivy was stripped from trees that impacted on the Parkland.
· Cllr Himsworth also reported that he is considering inviting contractors to enter a competition to put together a design or proposal to improve the ecology in the Parkland for the next grant application. He confirmed he will check with the regular grant provider that this approach is acceptable under grant rules.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The water taps need to be turned off at both sites and meter readings taken especially at Broadmead where there has been a high use of water. The clerk will continue to see if a fixed contract can be arranged.
· The decorator/carpenter has re-oiled both the bench and noticeboard in Alison’s Garden and reported that there is some rotten wood that will need resolving next year.
· Cllrs Collins and Stewart will visit Miller & Carter to discuss some of the issues to do with the state of the carpark and request the renewal of free parking permits for local businesses.
· Cllrs Collins & Carmichael carried out an inspection and some plot holders will be asked to improve their plots. There are currently 3 vacancies.
· A new draft allotment contract drawn up using some standard proformas is being reviewed by the plotholder who suggested the public liability section is updated to ensure it is enforceable. It will be distributed for review before being finalised.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported
i) Scout lease
· The Clerk reported that Cllr Carmichael had reviewed the Circular 06-03 disposal of land for less than best consideration and identified that in respect of consent required from the Secretary of State ‘…that specific consent is not required for the disposal of any interest in land which the authority considers will help it to secure the promotion or improvement of the economic, social or environmental well-being of its area. In all cases, disposal at less than best consideration is subject to the condition that the undervalue does not exceed £2,000,000 (two million pounds …’ It was agreed that the use of the Parish Council land as a scout site did secure the promotion and improvement of the economic, social and environmental well-being of Riverhead. Therefore the £1,000pa market rent reported by the RICs Surveyor can be reduced without permission of the Secretary of State as it met all the conditions above. 
· The Clerk also reported Cllr Carmichael has raised the issue that once a solicitor is appointed, it will be working for the Parish Council and as such the cost of the legal fees should be not necessarily be reimbursed by the Scouts but recovered over a several years via the amount set as rent. Cllr Carmichael will be asked to discuss his proposal of a reasonable rent with the Open Spaces Sub-committee and then with the Scout Group and to make a proposal to appoint a solicitor at the next Parish Council meeting.
· Other matters to report
· All Councillors were asked to be careful when using their personal emails for Parish Council business and to be clear if discussing non-parish council issues especially with the District and County Councils.
· Cllr Carmichael will be asked to look at a Parish Council tool kit in respect of data protection set up by the Information Commissioners Office.
· In respect of accessibility rules for websites with which the Council must comply next year, the Parish Council will have to pay for updated version of the current free website The Communications sub-committee will investigate options and ensure a cost is included in the next budget. All Councillors were asked to look at other local parish council sites to decide if there is a preferred alternative. 

	5. FINANCE
i) External Auditor report
· There was nothing to report in the External Auditors report and the Clerk has published the signed accounts and notice of conclusion.
· The internal auditor carried out an interim visit to the office on Friday 6th September. 
ii) Review new draft Financial Regulations
· Cllr Denton has updated the Financial Regulations to bring them in line with the Standing Orders and NALC updates. A copy was distributed together with a front page explaining the changes. The sections highlighted in blue section are where the Parish Council will have some discretion when there is a notified item to adopt the new draft next month.
· Questions that arise on review during the month should be addressed to Cllr Denton & the Clerk.
iii) To review invoices paid in August and approve other invoices for payment
· The list of invoices already settled during August as agreed in July was distributed and totalled £8,767.29 and there were no unexpected amounts, with all large bills previously reported at the July meeting. All payments were approved
· The current list of invoices to be paid total £6,005.12. Amounts over £500 include emergency tree surgery £690 payable Alex Tilbury, another £1,094.40 payable to TGA Decorating a breakdown for which is listed. The only unplanned part was for the Amherst Hill bus shelter after one of the back panels rotted and collapsed. There is also £690.98 payable to Colnet Construction Ltd, for extra paint, wood and other materials for the Village Hall redecoration and Highways and Parkland repairs. The invoices were approved for payment.
iv) Other matters for report
· Income received over the two months totalled £3,656.70 including a VAT refund of £2,475.10. 
· The internal auditor is emphasising the importance again of starting online banking especially with the increase in ‘lost’ cheques and the delay in updating a standing order. Cllr Collins and the Clerk will try and progress this with HSBC. 
· HSBC Sevenoaks will be closed for refurbishment until 19 December, but cheques can be paid in via the Post Office. 

	6. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· The Planning Committee met informally last month just to visit the Miller and Carter site. They did identify several issues for the Open Spaces sub-committee to raise with Miller & Carter, including the brightly coloured bins on prominent display in a Conservation Area. It was agreed to formally report 2 other issues, the electric charging point and the buggy cabin, believed to need planning permission. 
· Planning applications reviewed since the July meeting were: 
SE/19/02030/FUL - Unit E Ryedale Court, TN13 2DN
SE/19/02127/FUL - Abbeyfield St Marys, 15 The Glebe Field, Shoreham Lane
SE/19/02266/FUL -46 Bullfinch Lane, TN13 2EB
SE/19/02124/FUL - 1 Uplands Close, TN13 3BP
SE/19/02341/HOUSE - 13 Uplands Close, TN13 3BP
· Cllr Bayley SDC has been informed of the issues concerning the planning application at Abbey Field, The Glebe Fields and will ensure it is discussed by District Councillors at a Development Committee.
· Planning permission was granted for 163 Marlborough Crescent, 9 London Road, 3 The Patch, 12 Barnfield Road, 28 Long Meadow, Montreal Cottage, Amherst Hill, advertising for the Timpson’s Pod at Tesco, Montreal Cottage, change of use in Hardy’s Yard, 13 Lyndhurst Drive, 30 Lyndhurst Drive, 16 Hamlin Road and Unit E Ryedale Court.
· Tree work in the conservation area was approved at St Mary’s Vicarage, The Glebe Field and Pashley Down, Montreal Road.

	7. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item.
· Invite to the Code of Conduct training at Sevenoaks District Council
· Information on preparing for Brexit from the government and Kent County Council

	8. CLERK’S OFFICE
i) Risk assessments
· Cllr Denton offered to review and summarise the risk assessments being completed by the Chairs of each committee or sub-committee.
· A draft Risk Management Policy Statement was distributed for review and it will be a notified item to adopt next month.
ii) The monthly Coffee morning at Bullfinch will start at the Bullfinch on Thursday 26th September. Cllrs Stewart and Collins will attend and Cllrs Stewart and the Clerk offered to make cakes. Any changes to this monthly event will be agreed by those that attend it.
iii) Other matters for report
· Cllr Denton will arrange another meeting for those interested in organising VE Day events. A favourable quote has been received to relocate the current war memorial to a more visible spot. The involvement of other local bodies was discussed.
· Cllr Denton offered to email the contents of the Memorial Album to a local historian who has expressed an interest in it.
· It was agreed to hold a Christmas lights event at the Village Hall on 28th November 5.45pm, with a countdown to turn on Christmas Tree lights at 6pm. Cllr Collins offered to invite the carol singing from the Church and Amherst School again.  Cllr Kennett will organise the window displays again and choose a theme.
· Cllr Kennett suggested that South East Water be invited to give a presentation at the next Annual Parish Meeting, having heard a very informative and interesting talk at the Annual Councillors Conference.
· It was agreed to purchase china cups for use at Parish Council meetings to minimise the use of plastic.



The meeting closed at 9.48 pm
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